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Faculty Senate Meeting Minutes

April 6, 2009

Please email corrections to Faculty.Senate@nau.edu  
1. Call to order: 






  
Rich Lei
President Rich Lei called the meeting of the NAU Faculty Senate to order in the Kaibab Room of the University Union at 3:02 pm.

Members Present::  Thom Alcoze, Sara Aleman, Sylvester Allred, Samantha Arundel, Cyndi Banks (Mike Costelloe), Virginia Blankenship, Roger Bounds, David Brumbaugh, Rebecca Campbell, Wendy Campione, Steven Cernohous, William Cone, Chuck Connell, Terry Crites, Bill Culbertson, Leila Danielson, Joyce DeVoss (attending telephonically), Jay Farness, Alex Finkral, Heidi Fogelberg, Jean Ann Foley, Marcus Ford, Bruce Fox, Angie Golden, Liz Grobsmith, Rosalinda Haddon, John Haeger, Natalie Hess (attending telephonically), Karen Jarratt-Snider, Astrid Klocke, Chunhye Lee, Rich Lei, John Leung,  John McClure, Emily McKay, Dave McKell, Alyssa McKinley (Kathleen Templin), Larry Mohrweis, John Neuberger, Lon Owen (Chris Baldi), Jim Pinto, Allen Reich, Jon Reyner, Reed Riner, Blase Scarnati, Daniel Schmidt, Jacquelyn Schwandt, Karen Sealander, David Sherry (Chris Griffin), C.J Smith, Laura Sujo-Montes, Julie Swann, Monica Torres (attending telephonically, David Vining, Kristen Waring, Glen Wilson, and Marsha Yowell.

Members Absent Barbara Austin, , Jack Dustman, Josh Hewes, Lenka Hospodka, Heather Martel, Ricardo Pereira, Robert Poirier, Louise Scott, 
Others present:  Karen Appleby, David Bousquet, Mary Lou Gaylon (CSAC), Pat Haeuser, Charles Harvey, Terri Hayes (SPAC), Susana Maxwell, Janet McShane, and Karen Pugliesi.
2. Acceptance of Agenda and Approval of Minutes 

  

Rich Lei

The Agenda was accepted by unanimous consent. The minutes of the March 2nd Faculty Senate meeting were accepted by unanimous consent with a correction to include Karen Sealander as having volunteered for the Nominating Committee.    

3. Presidents Report







Rich Lei
Rich noted that the meeting was very full and he would try to keep his report brief.  He began by noting that the budget projections are still moving targets.  There are more questions than answers at this time.  Some of those questions include federal stimulus monies, tuition increase and enrollment growth. Rich stated that these questions were discussed at the President’s Leadership retreat held last Friday. Rich cautioned that as an institution we need to be careful how a cut in one area affects other areas and departments.  Pat Haeuser will be addressing this later in the agenda and will discuss how strategic planning plays into this process.  

Rich announced that Arizona Board of Regent (ABOR), Ernie Calderone has asked to address the Faculty Senate next month.  Also next month Ron Pitt will be here to address summer school sessions.  He further added that furlough guidelines have been approved and are on the Human Resources website.  

In closing he reminded everyone of the Promotion, Tenure and Awards Recognition ceremony that will take place April 20th at the High Country Conference Center.  He also reminded everyone that the election of Faculty Senate Officers and Council Members will be held at next month’s Faculty Senate meeting May 4th.  
4. Nominations/Elections       





Bill Culbertson
Vice President Bill Culbertson presented the slate of officers for this year’s elections.  Running for the office of President: Bill Culbertson and Marcus Ford; Vice President: Blase Scarnati; Secretary: Karen Sealander; Treasurer: no nomination; Parliamentarian: Larry Mohrweis; At-Large Senator: Laura Sujo-Montes.  He then called for nominations from the floor.  Allen Reich’s name was nominated for Treasurer.  This slate will go forward at next months meeting along with nominations to fill seats on the Faculty Senate councils and the nominating committee.  The Council of Rights and Responsibilities needs to fill one three year seat.  Natalie Hess’ name has been placed in nomination for this position.  The Council on Learning has one three year seat vacant and the Council on Planning and Budget has one three year vacancy and one one year vacancy.  Bill also reminded everyone that the Senatorial elections are underway in each voting unit and it is hoped those results will be reported April 15th.    
5. Budget Council Report





Chuck Connell
Chuck Connell, Chair of the Budget Council began by informing everyone of the current makeup of the council.  He stated that the council has added members from ACC, CSAC and SPAC in an effort to work with all areas of the university in moving forward with recommendations regarding the budget and the budget process.  While progress has been made in getting involved at a deeper level, one question has arisen regarding process and procedure in dealing with the closing of the Counseling and Testing Center and changes in site delivery methods for Distance Learning.  It appears that these issues were not discussed with those affected units.  The process that was followed appears to be a violation of several principles that we have agreed upon specifically, the principles of students first and utilizing furloughs to offset lay offs.  The question of what is the Faculty Senate’s position on this has been raised as well as the question of consultation with the units affected by such decisions.  Do we, as the Senate, address this by presenting the President with a recommendation or should we ask the President to reconsider these decisions?    

He then opened this up for discussion.  After much discussion a motion was made that the Faculty Senate recommend to the President within the budget process that he meet with the stakeholders before the closing of the testing center.  An amendment was agreed upon that stated: In the consideration of the closing of the testing center the unit be given an opportunity to provide a business plan that might allow the center to be self sustaining.  Discussion ensued.  After much discussion the motion was called for and passed unanimously.    
The subject of closing the statewide computer labs also came up.  Concerns were raised regarding accessibility and other maters.  The senators asked that the stakeholders be allowed to meet with the Budget Council.  Chuck stated this has been raised in the Budget Council and asked what further direction was being sought.  It was asked that the administrators meet with the stakeholders to find adequate ways to reverse the direction or find access for these students.  Chuck stated that they would continue to push on this matter and others to make a better process a principle in communication with the administration in these matters. 
6. Report from the President  





    John Haeger
President Haeger began by stating that the main agenda item today is the Academic Affairs Plan, but he wanted to first respond to the previous discussions.  He stated that we are in a discussion stage with many issues including those mentioned earlier.  There is a transition document that has been produced by the extended campus as well as a document called most frequently asked questions.  These answer questions and help to move the discussions along.  He stated that at the leadership day last Friday, he tried to say that “we know where we are going to get 13 of the 20 million dollars we need for the budget and here are proposals to get the other 8 million.”  He also stated that the administration never said there would be no layoffs if we used furloughs, but rather the university was trying to recover enough money to push the university forward and allow us to make our budget cuts.  He thinks that with the current proposal we are reasonably close to making our goal regarding the budget.  
In response to another concern raised, he stated that the extended campus is a delivery arm of the university and can not make decisions about discontinuing majors.  He then added that it is unlikely the state budget will quickly return to anything resembling last year or the year before until FY13 or FY14.  This will mean significant changes to the university as we look into the future.  We will need a “revisioning process” in order to meet the challenges with the budgets.    
Lastly, he said that the Legislature, the Governor’s office and the Arizona Board of Regents have asked all three Universities to think how the universities are going to offer lower cost high quality education and increase the number of baccalaureate degrees.  The question raised will be dealt with in parallel with our revisioning process.  He stated that there is a limited time frame in which to work on this issue.  He hopes to have decisions about how the university might operate in the future as early as December 2009.  He then entertained questions.  
7. Report from the Provost 





Liz Grobsmith
and
8. Academic Affairs Strategic Planning 



Liz Grobsmith
Provost Grobsmith began by distributing materials: The Provost Cut Summary and The 2009-2010 Academic Strategic Plan.  She first addressed the document, Provost Cut Summary a summary of the budget reductions affecting the academic division for FY09 and into FY10.  She stated that the cuts were spread out among all the colleges.  She went on to explain the break down of where and how those cuts were made.  She took questions at this point.  

Liz next addressed the 2009-10 Academic Strategic Plan.  This is a narrative required by ABOR’s Academic Affairs Committee.  This document is designed to explain what changes we are making this year.  She proceeded to go through the document explaining the details and the rationale behind various decisions including program changes, organizational changes, changes to existing units, and unit mergers.  This information will be going forward at the Academic Affairs Council of ABOR.  She then entertained questions. She ended by asking for any corrections or suggestions to be forwarded to her before the 13th of April.  
9. Global Learning Task Force Recommendations 
       Harvey Charles/Blase Scarnati
Vice Provost, Harvey Charles and Blase Scarnati distributed a copy of the Recommendations of the Global Learning Subcommittee of the Task Force on Global Education.  They provided a brief overview of the origin of the committee, its makeup and the rationale behind it.  They discussed the activities of the committee as well as the recommendations they are putting forward.  They felt from early on that it was important to embrace three important themes: global education; environmental sustainability; and diversity.   The recommendations of this subcommittee are not dictates but rather a broad over arching framework that can be implemented within each discipline.  They have been presenting this material to various committees where they have had some endorsements.  They come today seeking an endorsement from the Faculty Senate.  At this time they called for questions.  After a great deal of discussion, it was decided to table this item for further discussion at next months meeting.  This will give each Senator time to discuss this within their unit and seek feedback.    
10. University Strategic Planning Update  



Pat Haeuser
Vice President Pat Haeuser presented the senate with a sheet entitled Strategic Planning Council.  She stated that Rich, Blase, and Marcus Ford have all served on this council.  She stated that given the idea of revisioning the university, a list of initial questions were placed on a blog.  The blog has been in operation two months and they are receiving some very useful information.  They also intend to hold forums on campus to discuss these questions and those that may arise.  She is hoping that the Faculty Senate leadership will help keep the faculty informed as this project moves forward.  She then entertained questions.  
11. Announcements/New Business
Marsha Yowell announced that the Lumberjack has sent a recommendation to the President to merge and become a lab paper that will have convergence with other mass media.   She also asked that the evaluation of administrators be placed on the agenda for next month’s meeting.  
12. Adjourn  







  Action Item
There being no further business the meeting was adjourned at 5:09 pm.  The next meeting will be at 3:00 p.m. on Monday, May 4, 2009 in the Kaibab Room of the University Union Building.  
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